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                            CONSULTATIVE COUNCIL MEETING  

                                                                     MINUTES 

 

Facilitators:  Keith Curry/Minodora Moldoveanu     Recorder: Paula VanBrown       

Date:  October 26, 2020                                                        Location:  Zoom 

 

Vision 

Compton College will be the leading institution of student learning and success in higher education. 

Mission Statement 

Compton College is a welcoming and inclusive community where diverse students are supported to pursue 

and attain student success. Compton College provides solutions to challenges, utilizes the latest techniques 

for preparing the workforce and provides clear pathways for completion of programs of study, transition to a 

university, and securing living-wage employment. 

 

Attendees: 

 Christine Aldrich 

 Sheri Berger 

 Keith Curry 

 

 JoAnn Higdon 

Minador Moldoveanu 

Linda Owens 

 

 Heather Parnock 

  Holly Schumacher-Zakoren 

  Lauren Sosenko  

    

 

 

MINUTES 

1. Review minutes from October 19, 2020  

The Consultative Council reviewed the minutes from October 19, 2020.  Approved. 

 

      Dr. Keith Curry stated that he would send an email to Sheri Berger about the Authors at Compton 

that whenever they want to bring in a speaker and cost has to be approved by the President/CEO 

Cabinet. Also, the Board of Trustees desires to see them use local people as well. Dr. Curry asked 

Sheri Berger to provide him with the agenda for the October 27, 2020 Authors at Compton event to 

send this information to the Board of Trustees. Dr. Curry said he and Sheri Berger had set things up 

to make sure the speaker will be paid.  

 

2. President/CEO Items 

A. COVID-19 UPDATE: Dr. Curry provided no update, just trying to keep people safe.  

Dr. Curry reported that he received a request from Major League Baseball to open their facility 

to the public. Dr. Curry sent this request to the pandemic coordinators for review. The pandemic 

coordinators need to look at MLB's contract, also consider how many people they will have 

every day. Because the more people are coming in, the more chance people at the front counter 

have for exposure. Dr. Curry said he might also send this request to the Health, Safety & 

Parking Committee. Dr. Curry said he is still trying to follow-up by looking at employees' 

procedures to take furniture and monitor home. 

B. Update on Draft of Eventual Return to Campus Plan: Heather Parnock reported that she posted 

the Eventual Return to Campus Plan draft, the Living Document. The most current version, 

from October 22, has been posted on the COVID-19 webpage, and it will be discussed at 

Thursday's open Pandemic Coordinators Meeting. Heather Parnock said it documents where we 

are through fall 2020-that's phase 2. Phase 3 will focus on winter 2021 and if there are any 

updates from Athletics at that point. The meeting on Thursday will be held from 3:00-4:00 p.m. 

Heather Parnock said there is still time to email her, and she will send the Zoom Meeting link  
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for Thursday's meeting. 

C. Update on Compton College winter and spring 2021 classes: Sheri Berger said nothing new  

from last week. They are still working on the spring schedule, the winter schedule is live, and     

registration starts on November 6. Dr. Curry said he wants to be sure the spring schedule is out  

and instructed Sheri Berger to keep him posted. Dr. Curry said he wants to see the layout 

between the spring regarding the asynchronous courses versus the synchronous classes and how 

that is laid out in the schedule. Sheri Berger responded that it is already out in the winter 

schedule.  

 

3. Facilities Update 

Linda Owens gave an update on Facilities construction projects, which included:  

• Student Services Building construction is ongoing and is currently one week ahead of schedule, 

but what's gained now could be lost during the winter. When the rain starts, there may be 

delays. This project is about 20% complete. Dr. Curry stated that a plan is needed from the 

management firm regarding the Financial Aid Office and the Veterans' Center to identify a 

space for them in the village for a few months. 

• Administration Building renovation – This project will go out to bid after the completion of the 

Student Services building.  

• Vocational Technology renovation – Linda Owens said she has been meeting with the Architect 

of Record, which is tBP Architecture, and she will be hosting a meeting with some of the end-

users that are part of the committee to talk about what they can afford with the recent budget 

reduction; $10.8M compared to $12.8M. 

• MIS/Math/Science Building renovations – Will start after the completion of the Vocational 

Technology Building. 

• Child Development Center (CDC-Abel B. Sykes Building) renovation – Funds were allocated 

to work within the bond projects. Still, they could submit an IPP (Initial Project Proposal) to the 

state for consideration. They are hopeful they will get some funds from the state and have the 

project partially state-funded; should have an answer by January. They are also hopeful of 

getting some funds from the FPP (Final Project Proposal) later on for the CDC and the Music 

Building.  

• Instructional Building #1 – The structure is up; the roofing materials are being brought in and 

installed. The scheduled completion is February 2021. 

• Instructional Building #2 – The structure is going up south of Instructional Building #1; on 

schedule, expected completion is September 2021. 

• Physical Education Complex – Just awarded Struere, Inc. Architecture the contract for the 

Architect of Record. They would like to meet with Dr. Curry to hear his vision. Dr. Curry asked 

Linda Owens to schedule this meeting. The budget for this project is $46M. Dr. Curry stated 

that this architect came in well below budget.  

 

Dr. Curry reported that he met with the U.S. Tennis Association right before COVID, and they 

are interested, but they just haven't had a chance to get back together. Dr. Curry said he would 

follow- p this week with U.S. Tennis Association and try to schedule a meeting to discuss a 

partnership with the Physical Education Complex. He also said the key is to try to get some 

external support because some of the bond dollars are being used to cover the overages in the 

Student Services Building. Linda Owens reported that since the P.E. Complex is state-funded, 

the scope does not include the grounds.  

• Visual and Performing Arts – The Final Project Proposal has been submitted to the state, and 

we are waiting for a reply by January. This project is $9.7M and will be 50% funded by the  
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• state if we were to get consideration and approval. Dr. Curry reported that we are looking for 

sponsorship and support with this project, as well.  

 

4. Budget Update 

Dr. Curry introduced JoAnn Higdon, Interim Vice President for Administrative Services, former 

Vice-President of Administrative Services from El Camino College and Cerritos College. She has 

also helped a couple of other schools through their transition.  

 

Dr. Curry reported that this information would be provided every month and also an analysis of 

cash flow. The CCCD 2020-2021 Budget-to-Actuals Variance – General Fund Unrestricted-Fund 

01.0 as of October 12, 2020, was included in today's agenda packet. Dr. Curry said this report gives 

what we have in our budget, what has been spent up to October 12, and how much budget is 

available. He said he anticipates that some of this will change as some of these salaries start to hit 

throughout the year, but you can get a sense of where major object codes are spending the money. 

Dr. Curry is worried about the state's cash flow with the amount of deferrals as we're not going to 

be doing a TRAN to borrow cash from deferrals. We will be cash-flowing with our reserves, and 

that's why he will provide the Board of Trustees with the cash flow each month. This information 

will also be sent to the Planning and Budget Committee. Dr. Curry asked if this information is 

helpful or if anyone needs more information. Dr. Moldoveanu said that she is willing to share this 

information with faculty. Dr. Curry responded that he would send this information to her, and it is 

also available in BoardDocs. He said all of this is transparent. He wants to be sure people know 

what is being done. Dr. Curry commented that he has been providing budget-to-actuals for the last 

couple of months and has now added cash flow.  

 

5. Campus Committees Update (Included in agenda packet) 

A. 2020-2021 Institutional Standings Committees – Dr. Curry reported that he had updated the  

Campus Committees document based on the Board packet. He said he needs an update on the 

Professional Learning and Engagement Committee members to confirm the representatives 

from different groups. Dr. Curry asked Dr. Minodora Moldoveanu to provide faculty 

members names and Amankwa McKinzie to provide classified members' names, so Pilar 

Huffman can start scheduling their meetings. Dr. Moldoveanu responded that she would give 

a complete update with all the faculty serving on that committee.  
 

Dr. Curry reported that he has been looking at the certificated and classified employment 

contracts. Both state that the presidents of the Federations should get a copy of the minutes 

and agendas from the committees, so he is going to have the Administrative Assistants 

include the Federation presidents as a part of the information packet that goes out, and that 

will be a way to be sure they get a copy of it. Dr. Curry said the same language is in both 

contracts. Dr. Curry asked if there were any questions. No response.  

 

6. Thinking Out of the Box 

No suggestions 

 

7. Other Items 

 None 

 

8. Future Agenda Items 

A. 2021 Compton College Commencement: Dr. Curry reported that he received an update from  
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Andree Pacheco saying that someone made a commencement request being a drive-

through/drive-in. Dr. Curry said he has concerns but wants to know what others feel about it. 

Some comments were that it would be a good idea, but how have other schools do it. Some 

other schools have done it, and it would be interesting to connect with them to see how it works. 

Sheri Berger stated that some schools have had a balloon arch with the school colors at the 

entrance and have a route that the cars drive through. Some schools had a hand-off through the 

windows, and everybody had to wear masks; other schools put it in the trunk of the car, so it 

was completely contactless. There were faculty members there, in their regalia, who either 

handed the diplomas through the window or put them in the trunk of the cars.  

 

Heather Parnock stated that there were two primary concerns about having graduation on 

campus. One problem was graduates had to get out of their cars and walk across the stage 

individually to get their diploma. They timed it so that the person's family's vehicle could be 

near the location to take pictures. Still, unfortunately, they did have incidents of people exiting 

their cars, and the other challenge was the use of restrooms because people would have to leave 

their vehicles to use the restrooms.  

Sheri Berger mentioned that the drive-through she talked about was just a drive-through; no one 

got out of their vehicles, no speeches. They came and brought their diplomas, which weren't 

their actual diplomas – they were like a case with the college name on it that they could put 

their diploma in, and that was what was placed in the trunk. 

 

Dr. Moldoveanu said it would probably allow the students to have some photos from their 

graduation and provide them with some memories from the actual event.  She suggested asking 

students in their classes if this were something they would be interested in without having to do 

a formal survey of the whole campus. The faculty could get a sense of how the students feel and 

even worth the trouble. 

 

Dr. Curry said we could discuss this more at next week's meeting. His concern goes back to 

being safe and protecting the campus, and we would be exposing ourselves by having three 

hundred graduates and staff on campus. How do we manage it; that's a lot. Dr. Curry said with a 

drive-through on campus; he doesn't know how to keep people safe. He said he thinks the way it 

was done last year was excellent but could be enhanced. Dr. Curry believes some of the Board 

members would be interested in the drive-through and discuss it with them. He said he doesn't 

know how to keep people safe, and restrooms have to be opened, or port-a-potty's have to be 

provided. Logistically, is it the right move to make, and will people feel safe? How can we keep 

people safe? 

 

Lauren Sosenko said she understands that people want to come on campus and have that 

memory. She said she thought the video that was done last year was remarkable and was well 

done. She said she especially liked the short videos the students submitted; they were touching. 

She said she thinks that if we can keep the video quality up like it was done last time, it was 

well done. 

 

Christine Aldrich said she was at a Commencement Committee meeting, and the students want  

more, so we need to listen more to what the students want to do that will also keep everybody 

safe. That was what a couple of students wanted. Christine Aldrich suggested to Dr. Curry that 

during his next Tartar Talks, he may want to see how the staff feels. Dr. Curry responded that 

he needs to decide by November 6.  
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Dr. Curry asked Dr. Moldoveanu to discuss this with the faculty, and he will discuss it during 

the Student Forum this week. This topic will be addressed during the Consultative Council next 

week, and any input from constituent groups will be helpful. 

 

 

 

The next Consultative Council meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 2, 2020 

at 2:00 p.m. via ZOOM 

 

 


